
U.S. Department of Commerce | National Oceanographic and Atmospheric Administration 1 

Estimation of Bycatch with Bony Fish, 
Sharks, and Rays in the 2023 Hawaiʻi 
Permitted Shallow-set Longline Fishery 
Brett Cooper1 and Marti McCracken2   

1 Pacific States Marine Fisheries Commission 
205 SE Spokane St., Suite #100 
Portland, OR 97202 

2 Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center  
National Marine Fisheries Service 
1845 Wasp Boulevard 
Honolulu, HI 96818 

PIFSC Data Report DR-24-07 

June 2024 

 

U.S. Department of Commerce 
Gina Raimondo, Secretary 

National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration 
Richard W. Spinrad, Ph.D., NOAA Administrator 

National Marine Fisheries Service 
Janet Coit, Assistant Administrator for Fisheries   



About this report 

The Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center (PIFSC) uses the PIFSC Data Report 
series to distribute scientific and technical information that has been scientifically 
reviewed and edited. Documents within this series reflect sound professional work and 
may be referenced in the formal scientific and technical literature. 
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Data Summary 

The attached Excel Workbook (pir.hi.ssll.fish.2023.xlsx) includes annual observed 
bycatch for 2023. The workbook includes a worksheet labeled “key” that provides 
definitions of the column headings and the items being estimated. The observed 
numbers were derived using the Longline Observer Data System (Pacific Islands 
Regional Office, 2024). In 2023, 100% of shallow-set trips had an observer deployed on 
them and the recorded observed bycatch numbers are the estimated bycatch for the 
fishery. On very rare occasions, the entire haul back was not observed; consequently, 
there may be a small amount of measurement error in some of the estimates. 

Literature Cited 

Pacific Islands Regional Office, 2024: Longline Observer Data System, 
https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/inport/item/9027. 

https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/inport/item/9027

	Data Summary
	Literature Cited

